
POLICY AND RESOURCES   

  COMMITTEE – 25 JANUARY 2016  
PART   I -  

   DELEGATED 

5.  
CHARGING FOR GARDEN WASTE  

  (DCES) 
1.
Summary
1.1
  To recommend to Members that a charge to residents is introduced to continue with the existing garden waste collection service.
2.
Details

2.1 A report to Policy & Resources Committee on 7 December 2015 recommended that, following a public consultation exercise, a charge of £35 for one bin per year for garden waste collection and disposal be introduced. The Committee resolved that the report be noted and that the decision be deferred until the budgetary position was available to include details on the Government grant settlement with a further report to be brought back to the January meeting with responses to the points raised by the Committee (Minute PR62/15 refers).
2.2
All Authorities who charge for garden waste within the UK were asked to supply information regarding their charges and participation. Appendix A shows the breakdown of responses from those that have responded. It is difficult to draw synergies as pricing and participation vary significantly, however it is clear that those who offered a free collection, prior to moving to charged collections, have a higher participation than those who did not. For this reason officers are confident that the worst case estimate of 50% given in the previous Committee report is accurate. Although this figure may be lower in certain parts of the District i.e. South Oxhey, it is likely to be higher in other parts, where houses have large gardens. 
2.3
The suggested figure of £35 was arrived at in two different ways: firstly, it is slightly higher than the actual costs of collection and disposal, the calculation of which is shown in Appendix B; secondly, within the consultation carried out, 76% of residents said they would pay this amount. This figure is unlikely to be as high in practice, at least initially, but it does support the supposition that, across the District, a participation rate of 50% is likely. The figure of £35 covers collection and disposal (£32.68) but does not take into account all the administration costs in operating the Scheme. For this reason officers do not recommend adopting lower charges, particularly as the information gathered from other authorities indicates that this will not increase participation significantly.
2.4
The early implementation of charging i.e. in 2016/17 is also IT dependent. The optimum delivery would involve residents signing up for direct debits, which would simply roll forward on an annual basis and not incur any bank charges, which other forms of payment do.. This option would take longer to implement, but decrease ongoing administration costs. Unfortunately, the Council’s ICT is not able to offer this option at present, although it is anticipated that it will be available before April 2017. If direct debits were not to be offered initially, the alternative would be to ask residents to sign up and pay by debit / credit card via the Council’s website. Again, the capability is not there at present, but this is much easier to remedy and officers believe that, if this option were to be put in place, the earliest implementation date, taking the ICT demands into account, will be in July of this year. It should be noted that this option is dependent upon the facility to sign up via the Council’s website being available. Although there is currently no reason to believe that this will not be implemented, should for any reason this not happen, the start date may slip as, if this were the case, the only other alternative would be for the CSC to take payments via the telephone. This would not only be difficult to manage in terms of taking the phone calls, but would add to the administrative processes, as  Environmental Protection Back Office staff would need to manually look up the information on who had paid or not, and update respective systems manually.  Additional staff or outsourcing are of course an option but there would be additional costs and a possible loss of control if these were to be adopted.
2.6
Obviously implementing the Scheme in July would maximise revenue to the Authority, as it will ensure that residents pay to have their garden waste collected for three-quarters of the year. The timescale is ambitious, however, with no contingency built in. For this reason Members may wish to consider moving the implementation date to October 2016, or starting in the calendar year i.e. running from January to end of December. Either of these options would however not recoup the same revenue as if starting in July, as it is likely that fewer people would pay over the winter months and that a peak would be seen as people joined again in the following April. A January start date should enable the Scheme to be set up using direct debits, which would decrease administration in future years. 

2.6
Only two of the Authorities shown in Appendix A, offer concessions for residents in receipt of benefits, although several offer discounts for signing up to direct debits. Offering concessions would lengthen the implementation process and cost much more in terms of administration because, in order to avoid the Scheme being abused, proof of receipt of benefits would be required and this would have to be checked on an annual basis.  The Chief Executive recommends this not be considered as the service is so cheap per collection and represents excellent value.
2.7 When considering flats, only those flat-dwellers with private gardens should currently have garden waste bins, because the waste is classified as trade if a Management Company pays a third party to maintain communal  gardens,. Flats will therefore be treated in the same manner as other households i.e. the flat dweller can either pay the annual fee for their individual bin, or give it up.
2.8 Members raised concerns about an increase in flytipping, following the Scheme’s introduction. This is a potential risk, particularly from houses which back onto parks and woodlands. Any literature sent out prior to the Scheme’s implementation would have to remind residents that the dumping of garden waste is in fact flytipping. Another concern is that residents may decide to try and dispose of their garden waste via their residual waste bin. This would have a detrimental impact on the Council’s waste tonnages which would impact negatively on both recycling rates and payment from Hertfordshire County Council (HCC) via the Alternative Financial Model (AFM). For both these reasons, it is recommended that a temporary enforcement officer be employed for at least a year (bearing in mind that garden waste tonnages are higher in April to June) following the Scheme’s implementation, so that any resident wrongfully disposing of garden waste can be advised and if necessary warned. Although there are costs associated with employing an additional member of staff on a fixed-term Contract, it is believed that these costs will be mitigated by the increased income received through Alternative Financial Model (AFM) and additional receipt of revenue for charging.
2.9
When considering any revenue implications, Members are also asked to consider the recommendations made in the report to Policy and Resources Committee on 7 December 2015, including a £70 charge for second garden waste bins. The original report recommended that a two-tiered pricing structure be introduced (£35 if introduced between April and September; £17.50 October to January) but, upon reflection, officers now believe that in the first year a standard pro-rata fee be introduced, which will encourage people to sign up as soon as possible

2.10      With regards to second brown bins, officers believe that, no matter which implementation date is chosen, the 500 residents who currently pay for a second brown bin will need to be informed of any proposed charges, prior to their invoice being sent out in April 2016. This is simply to ensure that they are aware that they will have a second charge implemented later in the year, which may affect their decision to pay for their existing second brown bin. To not advise them of this is likely to result in increased complaints and telephone calls at a peak period. No financial implications have been taken into account of any resident cancelling their second brown bin invoice, as the numbers which do so cannot be estimated at this stage. Officers however believe that it will only be a small number, if any at all.
3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
The collection of garden waste is a non-statutory function and within the Environmental Protection Act 1990 is listed as a service for which waste collection authorities may make a charge. 

3.2 
Some households (those with small gardens, or those living in flats) do not make use of the existing service. The introduction of a charge will ensure that it is only those who wish to use the service pay for it. 33% of local authorities now charge for garden waste and this figure is expected to increase over the next few years.

3.2
The average cost of collection and disposal per household per annum is assessed at £32.68. A charge of £35 will therefore cover these costs, but not the cost of introducing and administering the scheme. Although the implementation costs of such a scheme can be estimated at this time, the long-term administration costs cannot. It is however anticipated that by requesting that residents pay by direct debit, any ongoing administrative costs will be minimised.

3.3
The sum of £35 is very similar to the amount residents used to pay. There will be 24 collections per year which equates to £1.45 for each 240L bin collection. Prior to the introduction of the brown bins in 2006, residents paid 50p for each 80L sack collected, i.e. £1.50 for 240 litres.   For this reason, the Chief Executive is recommending an annual charge of £40, which starts from the 2005 charge, takes into account inflation and covers the administration costs. 
4.
Policy/Budget Reference and Implications
4.1
The recommendations within this report constitute a change from the current policy of collecting garden waste free of charge. They also include financial implications which are not within agreed budgets.

5.
Financial Implications
5.1 The financial implications for each of the proposed start dates are shown below. All options assume that 14,500 households pay £35 per full year for the service i.e. 50% of households that currently have brown bins. Therefore in the tables below, the charge for the bin for 16/17 is pro-rated due to the start date commencing during the year. It should be noted that under HMRC guidance, any charge for collection from private domestic dwellings is classified as non-business and therefore VAT is not charged. It is also assumed that direct debits will be introduced once the ICT system is updated to allow for direct debits, after which ongoing administration costs will decrease.

5.2
July 2016

	CASH IMPLICATION
	2016/17
£
	
2017/18
£
	
2018/19
£
	Future Years per annum
£

	Expenditure

Temporary Staffing

4. x CSC for 1 month

3 x Env Protection staff for 2 months

1 x Enforcement officer

Additional agency costs to collect in unused bins

Ongoing Environmental Protection Support

	10,500

12,250

26,250

20,000

0
	0

0

8,750

0

5,000
	0

0

0

0

5,000
	0

0

0

0

5,000

	Mailing costs  (initial letter and stickers denoting bin paid for)
	15,000 
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000

	Cost of stickers
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000

	Miscellaneous IT costs (to enable dd set up)
	      10,000
	0
	0
	0

	Contingency (to include bank charges etc)
	6,000
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL COSTS
	105,000
	23,750
	15,000
	15,000

	Projected Income @ £35 per bin

	  (380,625)
	(507,500)
	(507,500)
	(507,500)

	Projected Income @ £40 per bin

	(435,000)
	(580,000)
	(580,000)
	(580,000)

	Net Expenditure/(Income) @ £35 per bin
	 (275,625)
	 (483,750)
	(492,500)
	(492,500)



	Net Expenditure/(Income) @ £40 per bin
	(330,000)
	(556,250)
	(565,000)
	(565,000)


5.3
October 2016

	CASH IMPLICATION
	2016/17
£
	

2017/18
£
	

2018/19
£
	Future Years per annum
£

	Expenditure

Temporary Staffing

4 x CSC for 1 month

2 x Env Protection staff for 2 months

1 x Enforcement officer

Additional agency costs to collect in bins

Ongoing Environmental Protection Support

	10,500

8,000
17,500

0

0
	0
0
17,500

20,000*
5,000


	0

0

0

0

5,000
	0

0

0

0

5,000

	Mailing costs  (initial letter and stickers denoting bin paid for)
	15,000 
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000

	Cost of stickers
	5,000
	5,000
	        5,000
	        5,000

	Miscellaneous IT costs (to enable dd set up)
	10,000
	0
	0
	0

	Contingency (to include bank charges etc)
	6,000
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL COSTS
	72,000
	52,500
	15,000
	15,000

	Projected Income @ £35 per bin

	(175,000)**
	  (507,500)
	(507,500)
	(507,500)

	Projected Income @ £40 per bin

	(200,000)
	(580,000)
	(580,000)
	(580,000)

	Net Expenditure/(Income) @ £35 per bin
	(103,000)
	 (455,000)
	(492,500)
	(492,500)



	Net Expenditure/(Income) @ £40 per bin
	(128,000)
	(527,500)
	(565,000)
	(565,000)


*  assumes Peak in April payments, therefore bins not collected in until early 2017/18
** assumes initial participation of 10,000 households throughout winter months

5.4
January 2017
	CASH IMPLICATION
	2016/17
£
	

2017/18
£
	

2018/19
£
	Future Years per annum
£

	Expenditure

Temporary Staffing

4. x CSC for 1 month

2 x Env Protection staff for 2 months

1 x Enforcement officer

Additional agency costs to collect in bins

Ongoing Environmental Protection Support

	10,500

8,000
  8,750

0            
0

	0

0

26,250

20,000
5,000


	0

0

0
0
5,000
	0

0

0

0
5,000

	Mailing costs  (initial letter and stickers denoting bin paid for)
	15,000 
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000

	Cost of stickers
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000
	5,000

	Miscellaneous IT costs (to enable dd set up)
	10,000
	0
	0
	0

	Contingency (to include bank charges etc)
	4,000
	0
	0
	0

	TOTAL COSTS
	61,250
	61, 250
	15,000
	15,000

	Projected Income

	  (61,250)**
	  (507,500)
	(507,500)
	(507,500)

	Total Income @£35 per bin
	   (61,250)
	  (507,500)
	(507,500)
	(507,500)

	Total Income @ £40per bin
	   (70,000)
	(580,000)
	(580,000)
	(580,000)

	Net Expenditure/(Income) @ £35 per bin
	              0
	  (446,250)
	(492,500)
	(492,500)



	Net Expenditure/(Income) @ £40 per bin
	    (8750)
	(518,750)
	(565,000)
	(565,000)


** assumes initial participation of 7,000 households between January and March, increasing to 14500 in April

The January table also assumes that all January payments will be by direct debit. 

6.
Staffing Implications
6.1
At this stage it is estimated that 4 additional CSC staff will be required fore the period of a month, in order to handle the anticipated increased call volumes that any letters to households will generate. For a July implementation date 3 additional Environmental Protection staff are needed for a period of 2 months. These will assist in sending out stickers with unique reference numbers on to each household that pays. They will also be a need to assists with ensuring that the services statutory functions are carried out at what is ordinarily the sections busiest time of year (April to June), as call volumes to the Department will inevitable increase when householders are informed of the new scheme. This number will decrease to two additional staff if the scheme is introduced during our less busy period  

6.2
In future years, if direct debits are functioning, there will be no additional requirement for CSC staff. There will be a requirement for additional Environmental Protection resources to assist with the mailing out of stickers to denote that the bins are paid for. This has been costed in the tables above, however in this instance it is anticipated that the need will be met from existing part-time staff increasing their hours for a limited period of time.

6.2
All Temporary CSC and EPO staff will be recruited via our agency agreement and therefore if it is discovered that they are no longer required their contract will cease and additional savings will accrue.
7.
Customer Service Implications 

7.1 The impact on CSC could be considerable if unable to facilitate online sign ups. It is likely that the number of potential telephone calls would impact on CSC service levels through increased customer waiting times and abandoned calls.

7.2
The CSC will also be involved in reviewing scripting and any collection route changes. Time will need to be allocated to ensure that staff members are fully trained to be able to answer a variety of questions about the new service. 
8.
Website Implications 

8.1
Any service changes will need to be promoted on the Council’s website, which will be updated by Environmental Protection staff. 

9.
Legal Implications
9.1
As detailed within the report, the Environmental Protection Act 1990 allows for the charging of the collection and disposal of garden waste.
10.
Environmental, Equal Opportunities and Community Safety Implications

10.1
None specific at this stage.

11.
Risk Management Implications

11.1
The Council has agreed its risk management strategy which can be found on the website at http://www.threerivers.gov.uk.  The risk management implications of this report are detailed below. 

11.2
The subject of this report is covered by the Environmental Protection service plan. Any risks resulting from this report will be included in the risk register and, if necessary, managed within this plan.

11.3
The following table gives the risks that would exist if the recommendations are agreed: 
	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	1. Flytipping Increases
	I
	C

	2. Recycling rate drops
	I
	C

	3. Resident satisfaction decreases
	III
	D

	4. Residual waste increases
	II
	D

	5. Not enough households participate
	III
	D

	6. AFM reviewed and income not received
	II
	D


11.4
The following table gives the risks that would exist if the recommendation is rejected, together with a scored assessment of their impact and likelihood:

	Description of Risk
	Impact
	Likelihood

	7. Service costs remain too high 
	IV
	A


11.5
Of the risks above 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6 are already included in Environmental Protection Service Plan.:

11.6
The above risks are plotted on the matrix below depending on the scored assessments of impact and likelihood, detailed definitions of which are included in the risk management strategy. The Council has determined its aversion to risk and is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are plotted in the shaded area of the matrix. The remaining risks require a treatment plan. 

	Likelihood
	A
	
	
	
	7
	
	Impact
	Likelihood

	
	B
	
	
	
	
	
	V = Catastrophic
	A = >98%

	
	C
	1,2
	
	
	
	
	IV = Critical
	B = 75% - 98%

	
	D
	
	4,6
	3, 5
	
	
	III = Significant
	C = 50% - 75%

	
	E
	
	
	
	
	
	II = Marginal
	D = 25% - 50%

	
	F
	
	
	
	
	
	I = Negligible
	E = 2% - 25%

	
	
	I
	II
	III
	IV
	V
	
	F =  <2%

	
	Impact


	
	


11.7
In the officers’ opinion risk 7, if it were to come about, would seriously prejudice the achievement of the Strategic Plan, and are therefore operational risks.`
12.
Recommendations
12.1
That Policy and Resources Committee note the details within the report and requests Council considers the financial implications in the 2016/17 budget setting process.
12.2              The Committee recommends their preferred option for commencing charging for the collection of garden waste

12.3
The Committee agrees a letter be sent to those who currently pay for a second brown bin to go out in March, once the budget has been approved by Council.


Report prepared by:
Alison Page, Chief Environmental Services Manager 





   

Background Papers

Report to Policy & Resources Committee 7 December 2015 – Green Waste Charging

Appendices/Attachments


Appendix A – Details on Garden Waste Charges and Participation from other local authorities.

Appendix B -   Calculation of costs of collection and disposal

	
Council
	What do you charge?
	Before you starting charging did you already offer a free collection of garden waste?
	If yes to the above, how many households stopped the service once charging introduced? 
	What percentage of your district is signed up for the chargeable scheme? 
	Does the above percentage take into account those properties without gardens? 
	Did you notice an increase in flytipping once the charge was introduced?
	Do you offer concessions on the charge?
	And if so, on what basis and how much of a concession? 

	Aylesbury Vale
	£38 ( plus £4.50 if not paying by DD) a year for a 240 bin collected every two weeks, for a 10 month service. (we don’t collect Dec & Jan)
	We offered garden waste bags – chargeable.
	The numbers increased – massively!
	Approx 33%  (of houses, not including flats)
	No
	No
	No
	N/A

	East Lindsey District
	£25
	Yes
	About 30%
	65%, not including flats
	yes
	no
	no
	n/a

	Lincoln City
	£25
	Yes
	About 15%
	85% not including flats
	No
	No
	No
	N/A

	Guildford 
	We charge £30 per year, per bin. This guarantees a collection once a fortnight.  
	No
	N/A
	40/50% of those with gardens
	yes
	No
	No
	N/A

	Craven District
	£24
	Yes
	About 5,000 (we had 14,000 before the charge and have had 9,000 since)
	about 60% signed up. 13,000 hh did not have gardens ie terraced properties
	Yes
	No
	No
	N/A

	Malvern Hills
	£65 online or £70.
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Bristol
	Charges are for one off payment for 240 litre bin £21 plus annual charge for weekly collection charge £32
	No always charged for service
	N/A
	Currently we have 18,000 garden waste bin service customers, however we also provide a sack collection which residents can purchase a bag for £1 as and when they require.  This covers charge for bag and collection 
	 
	No
	Yes
	Yes concessions are for people on income support, pension credit and council tax benefit. They get a discount of £11 for the bin and only pay £18 for the collection service. .   

	Ashfield
	£26 per year or £22 direct debit
	No
	N/A
	30%
	No
	No
	No
	N/A

	Birmingham
	The price of the service is £35 for up to 20 scheduled fortnightly collections between February & November.  We do offer an online discount of £2 bringing the price down to £33.
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	North Norfolk
	£42.60
	No
	N/A
	35%
	No
	NO
	No
	N/A

	Cheltenham
	£38, discounted by £2 if paid before renewal date. Fortnightly collections all year round.
	Yes
	No info available
	28%
	No
	No
	No
	NO

	Melton
	Currently Biffa who operate one of their green waste clubs as an agent  of the council , charge an annual subscription of £46 ( 25 collections per year ) 
	Yes
	Free= 65%  chargeable = 40 % 
	40%
	No
	No
	No concessions as such but 20 % Discount for 2nd  and subsequent additional bins & subscriptions can be purchased for up to 3 years in advance avoiding ( 3 years of )  annual index linked  subscription increase. 
	 

	Chiltern
	 We charge £35 for a 1st bin, £70 for a 2nd bin. This is a fortnightly collection and the standard bin size is 240l. 
	     The service was previously free, but did not cover the whole district.
	.     There are no numbers to provide this information, as without having to sign up it is impossible to find out how many households used the service before. Particularly as some may have had unused bins. In general the vast majority of households with the service previously have signed up for the chargeable service.
	.     As of the 1st November 31.3% of households in Chiltern had a live subscription (including those without gardens). This was a significant drop from the previous month as the bulk of our renewal  were due in November and we believe a lot of people have decided not to renew until the spring. As of the 1st October 37.4% had a live subscription.
	 
	No
	NO
	 

	Spelthorne
	We currently charge £25 to purchase the bin and £50 for a year’s collections which run from Apr – March (fortnightly
	No
	 
	Approximately 12% of the borough is signed up to the garden waste scheme,  total is including those without gardens
	 
	No
	We don’t offer concessions on the charge but we do offer a ‘half price’ service offer for new customers from September so they only pay £25 for the bin and £25 for the rest of the years collections.
	 

	Cotswold
	£30 weekly collection
	Yes
	o   Not known as the previous service was opt in when introduced and so we only knew that there were approximately 30k bins in circulation, not how many were being used. Following the implementation of the charge in 2008 we’ve seen a year on year increase in the number of households subscribing to the service.
	50%
	Yes
	No
	 Yes, 50% discount for households which claim housing or council tax benefit
	 

	Hart
	Fortnightly collection service 50 weeks of the year. No collections Christmas and New Year week. We offer garden waste sacks, 140 litre and 240 litre wheeled bins and some 660 litre wheeled bins in communal areas. Sacks are issued free of charge for new subscribers and they are replaced free of charge as and when required. Residents have to purchase the garden waste wheeled bins when signing up to the service. These are currently on a special rate of £25 for a 140 litre and £30 for a 240 litre. The annual service charge for a garden waste sack or a 140 litre bin is the same at £42.50 per year. Additional sacks or bins of the same size are charged at a 50% reduced rate of £21.25. If someone has 2 sacks or 2 x 140 litre bins, they will pay £63.75 for the annual service charge. A 240 litre bin is £63.75 for the annual service charge. 
	No
	 
	Approx 22%. We have roughly 8000 subscribers and 38000 properties. 
	Yes
	No
	We offer a 50% reduction on the first bin or sack for those on housing benefit or council tax benefit.
	 

	Lambeth
	 
	yes
	no data
	5%
	yes
	no
	 
	 

	Swale
	£25
	No
	 
	15
	yes
	no
	no
	 

	Forest of Dean
	.     We currently charge £28 per bin per year.  This is a fixed charge for the service (provided fortnightly).  Bins are provided free of charge.
	Yes
	.     It’s hard to say (as we have no record of who and who didn’t use the service), but we estimate that before the charge up to 25,000 properties used the service (we have 37,000 properties in the district).  We sell approximately 17,500 licences per year since the charge.
	 
	 
	No
	No
	 

	West Norfolk
	£42
	no
	 
	25%
	no
	no
	no
	No

	Chiltern DC
	£36

£75 for second bin
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Hastings
	£50
	no
	 
	We currently have around 6000 households signed up for garden waste service (of which only 150 have signed up for direct debit). We have roughly 42,500 properties in our borough
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Charnwood
	£17.00 per year if paying by annual direct debit, £ 26.00 per year for paying by another method
	No
	 
	49%
	yes
	no
	no
	 

	Broadland
	£47
	 
	 
	We have 26 220 bins in the district (some residents have more than one bin). We have 56 069 properties in total the district
	didn’t say
	no
	no
	 

	Dover
	o   £40 for 25 collections per year, this is for 6 x 55L green reusable bags every two weeks
	o   It was free to 33,000 residents, we do not know who used the service just how much was collected
	 
	10%
	 
	No
	No
	 

	Breckland
	£42
	No
	 
	30%
	Yes
	No
	No
	 

	Horsham
	Currently £29 per year but this increases next year to £35.00. (the price has not been increased for 3 years) with additional bins charges at £15 each increasing to £20 from April 2016
	yes
	 
	In 2013-14 when we started charging for the service approx. 50,060 properties were eligible for the service, we have no record if all these properties used the service and after charging 28,909 took up the paid service – 57.75%. o As of 31st August 2015, 60.63% take up with 2157 properties having more than one bin
	yes
	no
	no
	 

	Tendring 
	Year one £25 set up, provision and delivery of the 240L wheeled bin plus £50 for 25 fortnightly collections 
	no
	 
	6%
	yes
	no
	no
	 

	Portsmouth
	£42
	 
	no
	8%
	no
	no
	no
	 

	Uttlesford
	£40 per year plus a one off charge of £20 for the issue and delivery of a bin. We do offer a sliding scale to reduce the cost if subscribing later in the year.
	no
	 
	5%
	no
	no
	We do offer a 25% discount to anyone who is in receipt of Council Administered Benefits
	 

	Broxtowe
	£30 for one bin and £10 for every additional bin
	We offered a free service using their green lidded recycling bin. This was emptied the day after their recycling collection
	 
	Approx 35%
	yes
	no
	no
	 

	Adur Worthing
	£62 for a once week collection of a 240ltr bin (only 50 collections per annum, exc. Christmas & New Year weeks).
	No 
	 
	There are approximately 70,000 households in Adur & Worthing, many of which have no requirement for garden bins, i.e. flats.  We have over 12,200 bins spread across the two districts.
	 
	no
	no
	 

	Blaby
	£18.00 for 140ltr bin; £27.00 for 240ltr bin.  This is an annual charge for a fortnightly collection during the summer months and a monthly collection during December, January and February
	No
	 
	50%
	 
	no
	no
	 

	Bath and North East Somerset 
	This year’s charge was £39.50, and covers collection of either a 140L or 240L bin on a fortnightly basis, for 25 collections.  No Collections for a 2 week period after Christmas
	no
	 
	 I think we have about 17k + bin subscribers, with 78k households (22%).  There is also a service for bags, but they are not reusable so residents purchase these if and when they are needed.
	no
	no
	no 
	 

	Pendle 
	£25
	yes
	50%
	8,000 out of 40,000 (we have a lot of terraced properties without gardens)
	yes
	no
	no
	 

	Mole Valley
	Currently £52 per year per bin, with a one off charge of £40 for the bin itself. 
	We offered a sack collection. Residents would buy the disposable sacks and call up for a collection. The sacks were £1 and the collection was included in this charge
	 
	about a third
	No. Of the ‘potential’ customers out there, we have roughly 1/2 to 2/3. 
	no
	no
	 

	Rushcliffe
	£30 for the first bin and £15 for second and other bins up to a max of 5 (In hindsight we would have just the same for each bin as we are now considering upping our second bin charge
	 
	 
	We have a take up rate of 72% (28500 properties) It is difficult to be exact in how many users we had so we estimated it at 40000 as when we rolled out the free service we also offered home composters as an alternative
	 
	no
	no
	 


	Costs of Green Waste 2015/16
	
	

	 
	 
	 £

	Total Net Cost of Waste Collection
	 
	2,573,720

	% Cost of Green Waste Collection (see below)
	23.30%
	599,702

	Cost Of Disposal - 13,012 Tonnes (based on 2014/15) @ £27.00 per Tonne
	 
	351,324

	Total Cost
	 
	951,026

	No. of Properties (see below)
	 
	29,101

	Cost per Property
	 
	32.68

	
	
	

	Type of Bin
	No of Collections per Year for 15/16
	% of Collection per year

	Recycling
	51
	49.51%

	Green Waste
	24
	23.30%

	Household Waste
	28
	27.18%

	Total
	103
	100.00%

	
	
	

	Properties
	 
	

	No. of properties  - 2014/15
	36,988
	

	Less Flats (no Green waste)
	7,887
	

	Total
	29,101
	

	 
	 
	


